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From the Pastor’s Study July  

  

 Last month I attended my seventh annual meeting of the Penn Central 

Conference held  at Susquehanna University in Selinsgrove. Because last year’s 

attendance was low, this year’s meeting was a day shorter than it has been in 

the past.  During the event there are meetings that sometimes last hours.  They 

cover the financial status of the conference, issues within the conference to be 

d iscussed , recognition of ministers for their years of service, voting, and           

recognition of people who are retiring from positions within the conference.  

There are also worship services during the weekend which include                             

communion. 

 On Saturday afternoon there are one hour workshops on a variety of 

topics held  in various build ings on the campus.  Most of the activities however 

take place in one large build ing that houses the college cafeteria. Throughout 

that build ing there are various vendors; a book store, a store selling UCC             

related  items, a vendor from Ten Thousand Villages, (a self- help organization 

like SERRV) as well as various tables with information concerning the various 

branches of the UCC.  Hoffman Homes had  an information table, as d id               

Lancaster Seminary and  other organizations and  charities.  

 One of the highlights of the conference for me is reconnecting with         

people I knew from my time at Lancaster Seminary, some whom I have not 

seen since the previous year.  This year there were several people at the             

conference I hadn’t seen since I graduated  in 2008.  

 The theme of this year’s conference was “Risking the New”.  Churches 

were encouraged to risk doing something new that will spur growth and          

renewal in their church. I attended two of the one hour workshops on                

Saturday.  One of them was about Hoffman Homes; the other was about 

church mission statements.  Below I have listed  pieces of information I wrote 

down in my notes over the weekend. Some of the things may surprise you, 

some you may not agree with, some you may question, hopefully all will give 

you pause to think and  to rethink about what you think about the church and  

Christianity. 

1. Pastors don’t grow a church. (the congregation does) 

2. A church exists to convert people to Christianity and  to help people put 

their faith in practice. 

3. A churches mission statement communicates what a church does. 

4. A mission statement is an announcement to the community that if             

someone shows interest in Christianity, what can they expects to gain. 



6. A churches mission statement should  express what the church has to            

offer the community. 

 7. A churches mission statement should  express the needs of the                 

community and  how your church is going to fill those needs. People   

today expect to get something for their efforts. “What will your church 

give me or do for me if I become a part of it?” 

8. A church mission statement announces a new direction; a mission. A      

mission is ongoing and  should  not be confused  with a churches vision 

which has an end . 

9. Churches often wrongly focus on getting new members for the financial 

benefit their tithes will bring.  However, it usually takes the tithes of 5 

new members to equal the tithe of a long time member.  

10. People seeking a church should  be given a theological reason as to why 

they should  be d iscip les. 

11. A church mission statement should  not appear in your bulletin. People 

who are new may form an unfavorable opinion and  expectation about 

the church from reading it before they get a chance to really know the 

church and  understand  its’ mission. 

12. Members should  be able to recite their churches mission statement. It 

should  be short, in plain English, not religious lingo that people do not 

understand .  

13. A churches mission statement should  be changed every 5 years to reflect 

the changes in the church. 

  You may have noticed  that most of these pieces of information I 

gathered  from this year’s annual conference were about a churches          

mission statement.  I have been told  that much time, thought, and  effort 

were put into creating the mission statement for Church of the Apostles.  

Those of you who were part of creating it years ago may be thinking 

“No way are we doing that again!”  

  Do you recall what your churches mission statement says? Do 

you know where it is posted  in the church?  If you can remember what 

it says, do you think it is fine the way it is? Does it reflect what the 

church represents today? 

  Church growth is an ongoing conversation at every church              

gathering.  Many books have been written on the subject and  new ones 

are being written all the time. Unfortunately, what may work for one 

church may not work for another. Where a church is located  often  



 

determines what will work. Each church must find  what works for them              

accord ing to the community where they are located , and  what the                 

congregation wishes to achieve. A churches growth is also determined  on              

just how interested  its members are in participating in its growth or at least          

offering ideas.  The box that was placed  in the narthex at the beginning of the 

year asking for suggestions has remained  empty. No one has offered  any                    

suggestions for church growth. 

 The growth of a church or lack of it is determined  by many things           

today. One of the biggest factors that affect church growth or lack of it is the 

general lack of interest in attending church.  People today are not interested             

in being part of any organization.  They don’t want to commit to church                    

committees, to choir practice, to church boards, to anything that requires a 

commitment of their personal time. That lack of interest in commitment also 

extends to the expectation of attending a worship service every Sunday             

morning at a specific time. The average attendance for even those who do           

attend  a Sunday worship with some regularity is twice a month. Rarely does 

anyone attend  church most every Sunday.  

 Everyone who values the church should  ask themselves some questions 

about church and  their relationship with the church.  What am I doing                   

personally to help grow my church?  How much do I participate in my 

churches activities?  How often do I attend  worship services?  How much do I 

tithe to my church so that it might continue to exist and  minister to people? 

Just what role does my church play in the community?  What role am I playing 

in helping my church serve the community? How often if ever, have I invited  

or brought someone to church as a guest? How often have I volunteered  to do 

something no one else wanted  to do in my church? How often have I thought 

“Let someone else do it.”  What priority does the church take in your life? Does it 

come second after all your other obligations are fulfilled? 

 Don’t assume your church will always be there.  Many churches are 

closing across the country much to the surprise of its long time members. Some 

denominations are finally coming together to form one congregation in a town.  

Why do towns often have 3 churches of the same denomination if everyone 

should  be of the same theology? There is a lot of money spent maintaining 

multiple churches of the same denominations, money that could  be spent for 

the churches ministry.  



 Whatever the future of the church might be; don’t be one of those          

people who one day says after their church closes its doors, “I should have,  

could have, done more.” If something is of value to you, you must not take it for 

granted  and  assume it will always be there.  That includes the people in our 

lives we care about. Don’t assume someone else will step up to the plate.  

Someone else might be tired  of carrying the ball for everyone else and  give up. 

We live in an ever changing world  where many of the things we once took for 

granted  have d isappeared . Don’t let the church be one of them. 
 

In Christian Love, 
Pastor Michael 

 
“’Take care and be on guard for yourselves and for the whole flock over which 

the Holy Spirit has appointed you as overseers, to shepherd (tend, feed, guide) the 

church of God which he bought with his own blood.”- Acts 20:28 Amplified Bible 

 

Pastor Michael’s Surgery 
 

 On Aug. 1 I will go to Holy Spirit Hospital in Camp 
Hill for a total hip replacement.  I have been told I will  
remain there for at least two days before returning home 
or go to a rehab facility if need be.  The length of my           
recovery is not entirely certain since it varies from person 
to person.  I do know that I will not be allowed to drive for 
two weeks especially since my surgery is on the right hip, 
the leg used to operate the pedals of my car.  It is                  
possible I will not return to work for the entire month        
of August.  If I find that to be the case I will take the                           
sabbatical I am due, catching up on reading some of the many books on             
religion I have accumulated over the years. Not being able to do much               
physically will be the hard part for me. Guest speakers have already been lined 
up for the Sundays I will be away. Rev. Bruce Drukenmiller, the new pastor at 
Trinity UCC, Waynesboro,  will be available for any emergency you might have. 
I ask for your prayers for a successful surgery, a full recovery, and the ability to 
once again walk without pain.  
 
       – Pastor Michael   



 
 

Calendar of Events 
 

July 
 

 
 3  Worship Service                   10 AM 
 
10 Outdoor Worship  Service    10 AM 
 
17 Worship                   10 AM 
 
19 Silver Express Delivery    1 :30 PM 
 
24 Worship                   10 AM 
 
31 Worship                   10 AM 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Weight Watchers meets every 
             Tuesday at 5 PM 
     and Wednesday at 9 AM 
 
Al Anon meets every Thursday  
           from 8-9 PM 
     

 

 

 
 

Birthdays  
&  

Anniversaries 
in 

July 
 

 

 

7/2 Debbie Jacobs 

7/4 Keira Lux 

7/10 Heather and Shawn Shatzer 

7/16 Connor Jacobs 

7/24 Shelley Benchoff 

7/27 Cherry Snyder 

7/30 Maggie Shatzer 

7/30 Katie Lux 

 
  

 

 
 

 



     WORSHIP ASSISTANTS in July 

 

Lay Readers 
 

The scriptures  
will given to you 

the week before you are 
scheduled to read. 

 
 
 

 

No assigned readers  

for  

July 

 

  

 

 

 
 
 

The Nursery is Available if Needed.  
 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 

Ushers & Greeters 
  
July 3:    Nevin & Sondra Monn 

July 10:  Bob & Trudy Stum 

July 17:  Donna Levick & Judy Fitz 

July 24:  Nevin & Sondra Monn 

July 31:  Brian & Debbie Jacobs 

 

 

         
   

      

 



July Outdoor Worship Goes Hawaiian  

 

 Our outdoor worship service on July 10 will 
have a Hawaiian theme.  Wear your brightest,                     
gaudiest, flowery, clothes, straw hats, shorts and             
sandals. Ladies, get out that mumu you haven’t worn 
for years.  A Hawaiian lei will be given to everyone at 
the beginning of the service.   

Church Staff & Committees          
        

 Pastor: Michael Cromer Home: 717-776-7612  
                Cell:    717-816-2940  
    Email: mcromerm@aol.com 
 

 Church Office:  762-4113    Email:  apostlesucc@gmail.com 
 Office Hours: Tuesday - Friday 8:30 AM – 3 PM  
 
 Secretary:  Linda Ritchey  762-1789 
 Volunteer Financial Secretary: Judy Fitz  762-4028 
 Treasurer: Linda Ritchey  762-1789 
 Choir Director:  
 Organist: Jim Heefner  765-9534   
 Consistory President:  Randy Cramer 717– 387-1657 
 Vice-President:  Jean High 762-7794 
 Altar Guild:  Danny & Laurie Deavers  717-655-5078        
 Archive:  Linda Ritchey  762-1789   
 Christian Education:   
 Christian Outreach:   
 Lay, Life, & Work:   
 Outdoor Ministry: Bob Benchoff  749-5202 
 Property: Bruce Barr  (301) 824-2849 
 Spiritual Council: Randy Cramer   (717)387-1657 
 Spiritual Council Vice-Chair: Dave Patterson  762-1452 
 Stewardship & Finance: Donna Haugh & Jean High 

mailto:mcromerm@aol.com


 

 

Special Music 

 

 On July 17 the contemporary Christian group “Soul’s Fire” will                  

perform during the 10:00 worship service.  Pastor Michael will be on vacation 

that Sunday. Donna Hale from First Church, Carlisle will lead the service.  

 

Help Maintaining Church Property 

 

 The balance of sun and rain has made for an 

excellent gardening season.  That sun and rain helps 

both the flowers and the WEEDS grow. Help is 

needed in weeding the peace pole flower bed and 

around the building.  As the old saying goes, “Many 

hands make for light work.” You can stop by the 

church at any time that is convenient for you and do 

            some of the weeding.  



Pastor’s Vacation 
 

 Pastor Michael will spend a week at 
Fenwick Island, Del. for his summer vacation.  
He will leave on July 17 and will return to work 
on July 26. Any emergency may be directed to 
Rev. Bruce Drukenmiller of Trinity UCC, 
Waynesboro while he is away.  

 

Bible 
 

Sudoku 



 

Bible Sudoku 
 

1. First you will need to write in your ‘starter’ numbers. This is done by using 

the clues below, and the A-I and 1-9 coordinates on the top and side of the 

grid. F5 has been done for you already. 

2. Once the starter numbers are in place, complete the Sudoku puzzle as 

usual. 



A Letter from Nelwin in the Philippines 

 

 Our sponsored child from the Philippines, ten year old Nelwin said in his 
most recent letter that he was celebrating “Flores de Mayo”.  Flores de Mayo 
(Flowers of Mary) is a Philippine festival in May devoted to Jesus’ mother Mary.  



 

 
 

 

 



 

 

In God We Trust  

           
There will be an entry in the July 4th parade to celebrate the 60th 
anniversary of In God We Trust, our National Motto.  We will have a 

decorated vehicle and are in need of walkers to distribute flyers with 
information explaining and encouraging citizens to "PUT IT UP" in all 

public and private places 
 

If you would like to help, we could use as many people as                     
possible.  Wear your patriotic garb and show up at the Frick parking 

lot by 9 AM on July 4th.  For more info, contact Tom McCloud 
at   717-300-0215. 

 
We are also having a booth at Summer Jubilee to display and take 

orders for the posters.  If you would have an hour or so to help,                 

it would be appreciated.  
 

           - Waynesboro Fellowship of Churches 

“Silver Express” Food Bank 
 

Thank you for your help to fill their 
bowls! 

 

  
               Donations for this month      
               will be delivered July 19. 

 
 

All canned/boxed food on the shelves will be delivered                       

each month to ensure freshness.  

tel:717-300-0215


 

 



          Save the Children 
 

 

 

 

Save the 

Children  

was one of 

the charities 

the church 

tithed to last 

year.  

 

Here are 

some of the 

things we        

as a church 

helped Save 

the Children 

accomplish. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

A $25 
Donation 

toward the  
Community Gardens. 



 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

 

  

 
 
 

 

THE CHURCH OF THE APOSTLES 
336 BARNETT AVENUE 
WAYNESBORO, PA  17268-0288  
 
 
RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please forward an address change to the Church office.   
 

 

 

       

 
 

July 2016 
 

             

MISSION STATEMENT 
 

We are called together to worship God, united by the Holy Spirit, 
and chosen as instruments of our Lord’s purpose to teach, support 
and serve all people.  We witness to the church, the community and 

the world by showing joy in the faith and using our talents to praise God. 
 


